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   “Wilderness and desert will sing joyously, the badlands will celebrate 
  and •ower-- Like the crocus in spring, bursting into blossom, a symphony 
of song and color”  (Isaiah 35:1-2 The Message). The October 14-21 Festival 
of Tabernacles painted word pictures of the coming World of Tomorrow. The 
Festival was celebrated across Canada in  Kelowna, Midland, Saskatoon, and 
St. John’s. Read the Festival reports and view the pictures on the inside pages. 
Above is a Monarch butter•y. Below are fall colours at Little Lake Park, 
Midland, and a scene of God’s magni•cent rainbow.  
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  The latest council meeting occurred via 
teleconference on September 15.  Meeting 
by teleconference is a good way to save 
money but does present some challenges.  
One small challenge is how to decide 
who talks when.  Another challenge is 
establishing consensus.  In person, members 
can raise their hands when they agree with 
a motion making it easy to ascertain when 
a motion is passed.  On a teleconference an 
alternative method must be used. The •rst 
order of business was to adopt the minutes 
of the previous meeting. One correction 
was made before they were approved and 
adopted.

  One of the most exciting doors that 
opened for preaching the gospel was the 
ability to put the Beyond Today program on 
the Vision network during prime time. The 
Council was given the background on the 
negotiations leading up to this, along with 
statistics regarding the responses up to July 
of this year. Along with the new time we 
have also been given the ability to better 
track which network our responses are 
coming from, which will assist in making 
future decisions regarding the program. 
  

 Dennis Horlick, the chairman of a taskforce 
for locating possible new space for the 
National Of•ce, was invited to be online 
for this meeting to give the •ndings of the 
Taskforce. 
 He detailed the •ve options being 
considered. 
  The Council requested that the taskforce 
send a hard copy of the report to each 
council member, continue to gather more 
details for each option and have a detailed 
report ready for the November Council 
meetings.
  

Each year the Strategic Planning Committee 
prepares the Strategic Plan for council 
approval.  Larry DeLong presented the 
proposed Strategic Plan for 2009-2010, 
detailing changes and the reasoning behind 
the changes. 
  The council unanimously accepted the 
committee’s work. The next step is to seek 
approval of the National Conference next 
March.
 

Robert Berendt, on behalf of the 
Governance Committee, presented a 
proposed amendment to the Bylaws 12.2.2.9 
and 12.2.2.10. The council unanimously 
approved sending these proposed changes 
to the Amendment Committee.  Later they 
will be sent to the congregations for input.
  
  The secretary was requested to give an 
update on the Amendment Committee. 
The committee is composed of Lynne 
Broschak (Edmonton),  Dennis Kerrighan 
(Lethbridge) and Bill Dimovski (Toronto), 
who the committee selected to be 
chairman.

  Anthony Wasilkoff was asked to give 
an update on the next council meeting 
which will occur on November 20-21 in 
Toronto. This meeting will be followed by 
a ministerial conference on the weekend.
   
                                                         
        Linda Wasilkoff,   Secretary

Addendum: With just another year left 
in our  lease agreement, it looked as if we 
might have to relocate. However,  we have 
subsequently learned that the church will 
have the option to renew for at least two 
more years. Your prayers are appreciated 
considering the uncertain economy.  

NATIONAL COUNCIL TELECONFERENCE
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  Spectacular fall colors, cool crisp 
mornings and sunny afternoons most 
days greeted feast attendees in Kelowna, 
with a high attendance of 268 on the 
•rst Holy Day. This year’s festival was 
once again held in the beautiful Kelowna 
Community Theatre. The theater stage was 
embellished with beautiful decorations, 
wonderful •ower arrangements, and a 
projection screen for the lyrics to the 
hymns. The opening sermon delivered 
by Robert Berendt, Edmonton pastor and 
member of the Council of Elders, set the 
tone, emphasizing that despite a world in 
economic chaos, God is still in control. 
Powerful and timely sermon topics once 
again painted a picture of a far different 
world than the one we see today, a future 
world under the leadership of Jesus Christ.
 
 Along with strong messages related 
to the Kingdom of God, the Kelowna 
Festival Choir under the direction of Jim 

Brandenburg of Calgary, provided us with 
some exceptional musical presentations, 
including the very moving “Chorus of the 
Hebrew Slaves.”  There was also several 
individual performances of special music, 
and youth day once again had dozens of 
stuffed animals added to the setting. The 
animals were given to young children after 
services. One of the festival highlights as 
always was the Children’s Choir, under the 
guidance of Calgary member Belinda Bose. 
 
 This year’s Home Of•ce presentation, 
“Our Heritage of Faith,” was well 
received with a number of very 
positive comments.    
 Feastgoers, some from as far away as 
Australia, Dallas, Texas and Alaska, 
were also able to enjoy several activities, 
including a seniors’ luncheon, boat 
cruises, an afternoon of golf, a teen 
bowling/pizza night, festival youth 
instruction, a teen Bible study, a young 

adults seminar, and for the young and 
young at heart an evening of dancing.
  
 During the festival we collected non-
perishable goods and cash donations 
for the local Kelowna Food Bank. A 
representative of the food bank made 
a brief appearance, thanking us for our 
generous contribution. We raised over 275 
pounds of food and $800 in cash donations. 
 
 So once again this year in Kelowna, we 
had the opportunity to rehearse for the 
coming Kingdom, and this year’s rehearsal 
was another step toward that soon coming 
Kingdom of God !
                                               
                                                                              

David Palmer 

  Feast Coordinator Kelowna
  

KELOWNA, BRITISH COLUMBIA

Above left Choir Director Jim Brandenburg conducts the Festival music. Middle picture shows stage decoration 
with stuffed animal toys. To the right are resplendent fall colours.  

Above are members of the children’s choir. At right are Belinda 
Bose and 9-year-old Alexis Bose presenting special music.
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  Based on comments from the brethren, the 
new Feast site in Midland at the Best Western 
Highland Inn & Conference Centre was a big 
success. Many brethren mentioned the well-
appointed guest rooms and the easy access 
to the main meeting room. The warm and 
friendly hotel staff went out of their way to 
accommodate our needs over the eight days.
  The main meeting room, which was 
actually the ballroom, was set up in two 
halves. Services were held in the southern 
half of the ballroom. The layout proved 
to be spacious and comfortable. The 
information centre, business of•ce and 
secretarial desk were all conveniently 
located in the northern half of the ballroom. 
The two on-site restaurants offered a good 
variety of food at affordable prices for 
everyone’s pocket. The main restaurant, 
appropriately called The Atrium, was bright 
and airy, making it ideal for fellowshipping.

  The offsite activities, such as the 
luncheon boat cruise and the wildlife tour 
and show, were only minutes away from 
the Best Western. The hotel was only a 
short distance from a beautiful park, an 
array of eating places, and many shops.
God’s handiwork could be seen throughout 
the area in the blaze of fall colours, which 
were at their peak during the Feast. 
  There were 125 brethren registered with 
142 on the opening night and 167 on the 
•rst Holy Day. The highest attendance 
of 177 occurred on the weekly Sabbath. 
About 25% of those who attended came 
from the United States, with others coming 
from various provinces in Canada and 
overseas. About one third of the brethren 
were attending an Ontario feast site 
for the •rst time, including some who 
were celebrating their •rst ever feast.
  This year there was a Meet and Greet on 

the •rst Tuesday evening. The turnout was 
excellent and brethren got to know each 
other in a more casual social setting. All 
of the activities were very well attended. 
  The spiritual food at the Feast in Midland 
was well received throughout the feast, 
with messages in song and word on the 
coming reign of Jesus Christ. Messages also 
encouraged us to do our part so that we will 
receive our reward to rule and reign with 
Christ as pictured by the Feast of Tabernacles. 
  The uplifting special music, the inspiring 
singing by the choir and the children’s 
choir, which is always a highlight, 
made the Feast in Midland one of the 
best feasts ever for many who attended. 
                                                                  
                    Dennis Horlick  

                Festival coordinator  

MIDLAND, Georgian Bay, Ontario

 A happy mother and daughter, Christina and Marcella Ciznares from El Salvador. They enjoyed a walk in Midland’s resplendent fall foliage.  
At right two young people enjoyed the LGD luncheon; Jacob Butler from Chatttanooga, TN and Rebecca Martin from Ontario.   
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  Jonathan Labau, Alana Read, and Jenny Labau were the children’s trio who per-
formed quite professionally. Musical direction through the feast was provided by 
Barbara Lee from Michigan. She is seen at the left on the •ute, with her mother 
on the recorder, presenting special music. The bottom picture shows the choir of 
voices from many different places across Canada, and the U.S. 

On the opposite page at bottom left are feastgoers from Florida and Michigan. 
The centre picture is one of the new generation of the Lenkinoff family from 
Edmonton. At the bottom right is Beve Hebert and Achille Vitale from Montreal 
presenting special music. 

Photos courtesy of Wayne Lue
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SASKATOON, SASKATCHEWAN 

This year the Festival of Tabernacles was 
held at the Sandman Hotel in Saskatoon, 
for the •rst time. Seventy happy feastgoers 
gathered on the •rst Holy day to worship 
God. From the beginning we all felt excited 
to be there and that was re•ected in the 
singing of the hymns. We truly made a 
joyful noise. Attendance hovered around 65 
each day. Most of the brethren were housed 
in the Sandman Inn, so almost all members 
were able to attend without driving to the 
site.
 The sermons and sermonettes powerfully 
painted a picture of the future Kingdom 

of God. We were truly blessed each day 
to receive instruction from His Word. The 
Festival video, depicting the history of 
the Church, was well received. Cool, but 
sunny weather with a cloudless sky greeted 
us almost each day. The river bridges and 
scenery with the surrounding parks along 
the river were well enjoyed.
We had one blessing of a little child; and 
a historical Bible study presented by 
Randy Stiver, who was with us all of the 
Feast. Bruce Bird and Robert Berendt also 
delivered some wonderful messages.
For two Sabbath evenings we gathered to 

sing hymns with some gusto! About •fty 
attended on these evenings. The special 
music was beautiful and uplifting. One of 
the families attending sang the song, ”Our 
God is an awesome God” with their little 
5-year-old being heard loud and clear!
There was good fellowship among the 
brethren evident each day, and everyone 
did their part to make it a wonderful feast. 
We felt greatly blessed in our Feast, and 
members felt spiritually uplifted and 
rejuvenated.

Evelyn Wempe   Edmonton

Pictured above are some of the members who gathered for the Feast at the Sandman Hotel, Saskatoon. 

  The Feast of Tabernacles at St. John’s this 
year was diminished in numbers compared 
to previous years.  All except three services 
were on Webcast from Jekyll Island. 
Church elder David Smith conducted the 
opening night service and elder Dennis 
Horlick visiting from the Midland, Ontario 
feast gave the sermon on the last Holyday. 
We didn’t need the Cybercast on October 
17 as we played the Feast Video on our 
UCG heritage. On one day the Webcast 
had technical dif•culties so we reverted to 
playing a DVD from last year’s Feast.
  There was a high attendance of 11 with 
some illness during the Feast. Those who 
were able to attend gained the bene•t of 
•ne spiritual instruction. 
  A physical highlight of the feast was a 
Family Evening when most of us gathered 
for a potluck meal at our regular church 
hall, along with some songs and music 
afterward. A good evening was enjoyed. 

The spiritual highlight was that two 
people were attending their •rst Feast of 
Tabernacles.
  The Feast Video was thought by many to 
be the best ever. It was an excellent video-
-well organized and presented. It is very 
important to not forget our heritage and 
the men and people whom God has used to 
make the Truth available to us. It was also 
excellent to see the dedication of the early 
pioneers and to be able to see that some 
of them are still going strong after many 
years of service to God’s Church. Thanks 
and compliments to those who worked so 
diligently to make a very inspiring Feast 
Video again this year.
  Once again the Feast of Tabernacles and 
Last Great Day gave us a spiritual boost to 
help us get through the coming winter. We 
look forward to the Spring Holy Days. 
          David Smith       St. John’s  

 
Below are members who gathered in 
St. John’s for the last Holyday. Dennis 
and Paula Horlick (pictured at the rear), 
travelled from the Midland Feast site 
for the last day in St. John’s.    

ST. JOHN’S, NEWFOUNDLAND
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CANADIANS VISITING OTHER UCG FESTIVAL SITES - PANAMA CITY BEACH, Florida.

  It was nothing but sunshine, great friends 
and good times at this year’s Feast of 
Tabernacles in Panama City Beach, Fl.
  PCB is one of the best-known and loved 
beaches for vacationers. There’s something 
for everyone, including sandy white 
beaches for sun lovers, water sports for the 
adventurous and a new shopping complex 
for souvenir shoppers.
  For those there to celebrate the Feast of 
Tabernacles there was even more to do 
in PCB than was mentioned in the tourist 
pamphlet! Every day when hymns were 
being sung, the beaches were quiet and 
the shops were empty, because most of the 
people in PCB during its off-season are 

God’s people attending the FOT.
  Not only did people leave PCB with a 
great tan, they also left spiritually renewed 
due to sermons that reminded us of our 
role in the World Tomorrow and what we 
needed to do to make it there.
  When services were done, all 1,600 people 
attending made plans with one another for 
what they could do next, together. Many of 
us are spread across the continents so we 
take advantage of every wakening moment 
to fellowship…and for some of us this takes 
up some of our sleeping time as well!
  This feast, like so many in the past, was 
just another example of how God knows 
what we need and is always there for his 

people.
  As it happens every year on the last great 
day, at every feast site around the world, 
numbers were exchanged, photos were 
taken and talks of next time occurred 
amongst young and old.
                                                                    
       Veronica Del•no   Montreal QC

Top left: Pat and Marianne Del•no, with 
Jessica, Veronica and Adam. At right Veronica 
and Jessica with girl friends; below shows the 
beach and condo environment. 

       Pictures courtesy of Veronica Del•no.  

Why Quebecers favour Florida for the Feast!
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  About 170 brethren from St Lucia, 
Barbados, the United States and Canada kept 
a joyous and spiritually rejuvenating Feast 
of Tabernacles on the beautiful Caribbean 
island of St Lucia. Eight days of uplifting 
messages, exciting trips and simply living 
together as a spiritual family made this 
truly a festival to remember. St Lucia is an 
island of stunning natural beauty and the 
opening two days of intermittent rain did 
nothing to dampen spirits. The remaining 
days were mainly dry and sunny with 
temperatures close to 30 degrees most days. 
The St  Lucia festival was held in a 

conference room at the Coconut Bay Resort 
near Vieux Fort (only •ve minutes drive from 
the international airport !). All the brethren, 
including the St Lucians, stayed at the hotel. 
  The visit to the world’s only “drive in” 
volcano at Soufriere, a catamaran cruise 
to view the awesome Pitons, and shopping 
and snorkeling trips were among the 
physical highlights of the Feast. Arnold 
Hampton’s emotional •nal message on the 
Last Great Day, highlighting the importance 
of being ready for Christ’s return, was 
considered the perfect ending to the Feast. 
  Six brethren remained on the island until 

the following Sunday and were able to 
join the twelve St Lucian brethren for a 
regular Sabbath service before departing.     
                                                         
                                                                      

           Kevin Ford   Toronto
 

  St Lucia is an island nation in 
the Lesser Antilles of the Carib-
bean. 

  Above right is one of the cruise 
activities with a view of the twin 
volcanic peaks. 

  Bottom right is the Festival 
group all together in one picture. 

  Everyone was housed in the 
same Resort facility where servi-
ces were held. 
 

ST LUCIA, Caribbean
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  Celebrating the Feast of Tabernacles 
in Bushkill, PA was truly a delight. 
The Pocono Mountain region set a per-
fect stage with the rolling countryside 
and beautiful fall foliage in its prime. 
  The wildlife such as deer and ground-
hog were in abundance and quite tame 
letting you get very close to them. 
They didn’t seem to be spooked with 
our presence. We even spotted a black 
bear as we were driving along the road.   
  The weather was absolutely outstand-
ing and totally debunked any previous 
feast stories of rain, cold and sway-
ing lights. Our days were warm and 
sunny with only one short rainfall 

during services.  By the time services 
were over the sun was shining again.  
  We were approximately 1,000 happy 
brethren serving, sharing and learn-
ing: taking full advantage of every 
opportunity to listen and grow. The 
schedule was full with something for 
everyone. Bible lessons for the youth, 
bible study and hospitality sessions for 
the teens, and seminars for the young 
and “mature” adults. There was a fam-
ily dance, boat cruise and trail walk-
ing throughout the Bushkill Falls Park.
  A highlight for me was the Fes-
tival DVD. It will serve us well to 
remember our humble beginnings 

and to appreciate the dedication and 
love of the brethren who played 
such an important part of the work. 
  Before we knew it the feast was over. 
It seemed like we had just got there. 
The last hymn we sang together “God 
Be With You” was a stirring and perfect 
ending to our 2008 Feast of Tabernacles.

    I’m already “ready” to meet again 
in 2009!
                                                              

      Michelle Moulton      Ottawa

BUSHKILL, Pennsylvania

 In the above picture mule deer graze around some member’s feast accommodation. Bottom left shows a scenic waterfall from 

the nearby park, along with a view from a lookout over the treetops of surrounding countryside.   Moulton Photos
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    Martin Jongerious organized a camping and 
rafting trip in July, for the UCG Edmonton 
congregation. Mount Robson Shadows 
campground is approximately a •ve-hour 
drive west of Edmonton where we stayed.
   Upon arrival Friday, we set up our tents and 
made a camp•re before dark.  The camp•re 
created a tranquil and cozy atmosphere 
amid the dark, forested surroundings.
  The weather was warm and sunny on the 

Sabbath as we listened to a sermon on CD 
and, afterwards, went on a nature walk 
leading up Mt. Robson.  On Sunday our 
rafting adventure began with the Fraser 
River’s water higher than normal! This 
heightened the excitement as we were told 
that we were in for “more than a ride.” 
  Even though it began to rain, we 
were prepared for the rapids! Our ‘raft 
guides’ were excellent and ensured a 

safe and exciting trip down the river. 
  Some brave souls even jumped in 
where the water was ‘calm’ – brrrr! 
   The trip was a success, and another is 
planned for next year!                      

                                  Cathy  Ward

WHITE WATER RAFTING – Mt. Robson, BC

Above is one of the rafts in the 
white water.  

At right is the group picture of 
intrepid Edmonton white water 
rafters who ventured out on 
the higher than usual waters of 
the Fraser river. 
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BAPTISM IN THE MARITIMES

Sunday, September 28 before Trumpets Holyday, Paul 
Guimond from the Acadian coast of New Brunswick, 
was baptised in Richibucto Bay. 
With the tide out, pastor Graemme Marshall assisted by 
Carl Novak, had to wade out into the bay to have deep 
enough water for the baptism. Carl assisted by keeping 
Paul’s feet under the water. At right in the middle is Paul 
Guimond.  Later that day: sun set on the quiet bay, now 
symbolic for Paul of the ‘watery grave’ where his ‘old 
man’ was buried. 
The Novak’s cottage in Jardine Park is by the Richibucto 
river (river of •re). 

Pictures by Rejean Simard and Anias Novak. 

TORONTO ENGAGEMENT

A couple from the Toronto congregation 
recently became engaged and are pleased 
to make this announcement.  

  “Jacques Gauvin and Jean Belga 
    are pleased to announce their 
    engagement, and are planning 

a June 2009 wedding.” 

Picture by Patricia Romeo, Toronto
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Christians Excavate Holy Land 
Treasures for Summer Fun
Imagine spending your summer vacation 
covered with dust, swinging a pickaxe 
into stones that are thousands of years 
old. Dozens of Christian volunteers 
and students from around the world are 
spending a month this summer doing just 
that -- digging for artifacts from biblical 
times at an archeological excavation on 
the outskirts of Jerusalem.
A joint project of Tel Aviv University and 
Heidelberg University in Germany, the 
excavations at Ramat Rahel are in their 
fourth season. Professor Oded Lipschits 
from Tel Aviv University told CNSNews.
com there are about 75 students – 20 
from TAU, 40 from Germany and the rest 
from North America -- among the 100 
volunteers working at the site. 
Situated between Jerusalem and 
Bethlehem, the excavation at Ramat 
Rahel is popular with volunteers because 
of its location and because participants 
are digging up artifacts from the biblical 
period, said Gila Yudkin, who calls herself 
the “Big Mama” of the volunteer team 
members.
This year the volunteers and students 
came from at least 11 countries including 
the U.S., Canada, Australia, England, 
Spain, Mexico, Czech Republic, Hong 
Kong, Israel and Germany, said Yudkin, 
who is a tour guide by profession. “Some 
of them are studying so they have different 
ideas, backgrounds,” Yudkin said. Some 
of them come with biblical knowledge, 
for example, or they come with biblical 
faith or they come with theology,” she 
said. But most have no knowledge about 
archeology.
The volunteers start work at 5:30 in the 
morning to avoid the worst heat of the 
day. They work in six areas covered by a 
huge tarp with equipment that ranges from 

pick axes and shovels to broom heads and 
dustpans. About an hour before they •nish 
work at 2:00 they gather all the •nds of 
the day and scrub them with •ngernail 
brushes in buckets of water. At 5:00 in the 
afternoon they regroup for a “rap session” 
where they hear about staff members’ 
passion for archeology and the “•nd of the 
day” is announced.
According to Lipschits, the site was 
probably used as an administrative center 
from about 700 to 200 B.C. where the 
Jewish residents of Judea (the Jerusalem 
area and south) paid taxes to the foreign 
conquerers of the land. It then became a 
Jewish village until about the time that the 
Jewish Temple in Jerusalem was destroyed 
in 70 A.D. From about the 5th to the 6th 
century A.D. it hosted a Byzantine church 
and later a large Muslim agricultural 
settlement, said Lipschits. One of the 
excavated areas is a Columbarium – a 
huge cave with niches in the walls used for 
raising pigeons. This year, one of the most 
important •nds was a hoard of 15 silver 
coins, which would have been used to buy 
temple sacri•ces. The coins were stashed 
in a pot at the bottom of the Columbarium. 
Someone had taken the silver shekels and 
hidden them there in the bottom of the 
Columbarium and didn’t come back to 
take them, said Lipschits.

Rick Berendt, a medical doctor at a 
cancer hospital in Alberta, Canada, 
came to dig here for the full four weeks 
with his two teenage children.
  “I’ve spent about three weeks 
swinging a pick axe, which is very 
uncharacteristic of my daytime 
work the rest of the year. It’s very 
therapeutic,” Berendt said.
  As a young man, Berendt said, 
he worked on the City of David 
archeological dig in Jerusalem and 

he wanted his children to have that 
same experience. “I was looking for 
an opportunity to bring them over in 
a relatively exciting environment and 
sort of share with them the reality of 
the Bible Lands and historical sites 
(that are) so well-explained here,” he 
said. “It gives you a concrete grasp of 
that whole story [of the Bible] that you 
can’t otherwise carry with you. It lasts 
a lifetime, so I think that my kids will 
bene•t from this experience for many, 
many years,” he said. And his plan 
seems to be working.
  His daughter Stephanie Berendt, 
17, said she’s always been interested 
in history but admitted that initially 
the excavation was her dad’s idea. 
Now, though, she said it had de•nitely 
become “my thing.”
  “I love [having] different people 
around,” she said, adding that at 
any given time, “you’ll hear Hebrew, 
German, French, English all mixed 
together.  Another thing is, you’re 
really digging up the heritage of a land 
-- and from Canada there’s not so 
much of a deep history.”  Stephanie 
said she found two artifacts: an 
arrowhead and piece of an oil lamp 
with a “very distinguishable menorah” 
(candelabra) on it.
  Her brother Karl Berendt, almost 15, 
said the most important •nd he was 
involved with was the discovery of a 
section of a biblical-era citadel wall 
under a Byzantine church. He said he 
was “excited to be digging the dirt that 
Jesus dug 2,000 years ago.”

Friday, August 08, 2008 By Julie Stahl 
- excerpts from Ramat Rahel, Jerusalem 
news release (CNSNews.com) 

 Rick Berendt took his daughter Steph-
anie, and son Karl, to Jerusalem for a 
four-week archaeological dig experi-
ence. 
 After a 5:30 am start, they later take 
out time for a proper breakfast, as pic-
tured here. 
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Holy Sites – Gila’s Highlights 
Let’s probe a biblical mystery at 
Ramat Rahel
 
“Oh, how lonely sits the city that once 
was full of people!  How like a widow she 
has become, she that was great among the 
nations!  She that was a princess among 
the provinces has become a vassal.”  
Lamentations 1
 
In mid-summer, on the ninth day of 
Av according to the Jewish calendar, 
Jerusalem goes into mourning. It’s a day 
of fasting in memory of the destruction 
of the First Temple and the Second.  All 
Jerusalem’s trendy pubs, coffee houses 
and cinemas close down at dusk as 
people •ock to the Western Wall to chant 
Jeremiah’s lamentations throughout 
the night. That next evening after the 
fast, we members of the Ramat Rahel 
archeological excavation team gathered 
to inaugurate our •nal week of the 2008 
season.  Oded Lipschits, director of the 
excavation, shared his identi•cation with 
the residents of this ancient biblical site 
who would have witnessed the •re and 
smoke of the burning sanctuary and holy 
city, just four miles to the north.   
This season’s million-shekel question 
was, were the residents of the Iron Age 
(biblical period) citadel we have been 
uncovering at Ramat Rahel, friend or 
foe?  Were they the “good guys,” i.e. 
administrators representing the Judean 
king of Jerusalem?  And thus the more 

than a dozen stamp impressions found 
in the 2,700-year-old debris this season 
would have come from storage jars 
collected as taxes for the Judean monarch. 
Or were the administrators actually 
Babylonian in ethnicity and loyalty, i.e. 
the “bad guys”?  The Babylonians from 
today’s southern Iraq would have replaced 
the Assyrians who had originally built 
the citadel as a forward position to spy 
over the capital of their vassal state of 
Judah. We know from a 6-sided cuneiform 
prism found in Nineveh, in northern Iraq, 
that the Assyrian emperor Sennacherib 
boasted that he captured 46 Judean cities 
and numerous small towns, along with 
200,150 Judean POWs, but “Hezekiah 
the Judahite king I shut up in a cage like a 
bird.” Hezekiah’s capital city did not fall 
to the Assyrians due to his diligence:  he 
built an outer defensive wall (2 Chronicles 
32:5); he diverted the Gihon Spring water 
over to the western side of his city (2 
Chronicles 32:30) and he mobilized Isaiah 
to intercede with the Almighty on behalf 
of the Judeans (2 Kings 19:20).  
Ramat Rahel whose biblical name we 
don’t yet know could have been included 
in the small towns captured and looted 
by Sennacherib.  A problem with this 
theory though, is that we have found no 
layers of ash, signifying destruction and 
conquest, either by the Assyrians or the 
Babylonians. Could it be that they just 
walked in?  It’s a riddle to put on hold. 
So then, what were the •nds of the Iron 
Age, which starts at Ramat Rahel at the 
end of the eighth century BC, in the days 

of Isaiah? Most importantly, we found 
some 15 l’melech (meaning belonging to 
the king) stamp impressions on broken 
jar handles. The jars would have held 
agricultural produce collected as a form 
of taxes to the governor or king. Other 
prominent •nds included pieces of a 
fertility •gurine and a rider on horse, 
similar to those found in the City of David 
from the same period. 
The dig was intense and exciting.  At 5.30 
each morning, as the sun rose over the 
six areas of excavation, pickaxes, hoes, 
shovels, buckets, brushes, hand axes, 
trowels, and sifters were wheel-barrowed 
out to each area.  A western breeze from 
the Refaim Valley and black netting 
nicknamed “Joshua tents” (remember it 
was Joshua who commanded the sun to 
stand still: Joshua 10:12) kept us diggers 
cool till late morning.  Of course in 
August it’s all relative! 
We haven’t yet solved the mystery 
of whether the inhabitants of ancient 
Ramat Rahel were friend or foe, but stay 
tuned.  One thing is sure – this season’s 
•nds at Ramat Rahel will provoke a 
vigorous discussion among biblical 
scholars.  

Shalom from Jerusalem, Gila Yudkin  

 
 Rick Berendt and 
daughter Stephanie 
standing in part of 
the dig site of Ramat 
Rahel, near Jerusa-
lem.  

  Excerpts from the  
news service articles 
explain the purpose 
and •nds over the 
four-week period. 
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STEPHANIE BERENDT 
“Participating in the Ramat Rahel 
Archaeological Project made this 
summer one of the most amazing 
ever. I have never done anything 
archaeological before, but the dig 
was set up so that people of any 
experience level could do it without 
any problems! Six months before the 
dig, my dad told my brother about 
this opportunity and invited him to 
come.  I wasn’t invited!  
As soon as I heard about it, I begged 
my dad to let me go.  At •rst he 
said the work would be too hard for 
someone as small as me (5’3 and 105 
lbs).  I told him I could handle it.  Next 

he told me I would have to share a 
room with someone I didn’t know. I 
told him I was okay with that.  Finally, 
he agreed that I could come.  
When we got there, it was apparent 
that neither of those potential issues 
were real problems.  I was de•nitely 
not the smallest, the youngest, nor the 
only one without a roommate.  There 
were all kinds of people from many 
different countries, old and young, 
experienced and inexperienced, 
and most importantly, they were all 
in•nitely friendly!  
I made so many great friends at the dig 
and had so much fun.  The project was 
organized to include all of us as team 

members, not just volunteers.  We 
were able to experience all the 
aspects of an archaeological dig and 
just had to ask if we wanted to learn 
more.  Experiencing all of this with 
my dad and my younger brother was 
great.  In a family of eight, we rarely 
have time to spend in small groups 
really getting to know each other.  I 
will remember the time I spent pick-
axing in Jerusalem for a long time.  I 
would love to go back and dig again, 
perhaps even next summer!!” 
Stephanie Anne Berendt, 17 
Alberta, Canada

 Above is Stephanie with her •nd of a classical menorah design on a fragment of a pottery oil lamp. This makes it 
of Israelite or Jewish origin. She also found arrowheads from the Persian period back to the Iron age. 

Rick Berendt is pictured with a “yehud” era jar handle stamp impression of at least the 4th century bc. A very 
valuable •nd to date the strata.

Other pictures show the archaelogical dig site.   
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Ha’aretz English Language Edition - 
Features 
August 5, 2008 (Last update - 03:32 
05/08/2008)  

Jerusalem Dig turns up gold coins from 
end of Second Temple period     
By Ofri Ilani  
In ancient times, the inhabitants of the 
Land of Israel and its environs would raise 
pigeons in underground caves. Called 
“columbariums,” the caves had small 
niches, in which the birds laid their eggs. 
Over the years many columbariums have 
been unearthed at ancient sites around the 
country, particularly at those containing 
!nds from the Second Temple period. A 
few days ago, archaeologists made a most 
surprising !nd at the bottom of such a 
columbarium, at a site at Kibbutz Ramat 
Rahel near Jerusalem - a hoard of coins 
from the time of the destruction of the 

Second Temple (70 C.E.).  
Late in July, archaeologists from Tel Aviv 
University identi!ed, beneath the "oor 
of the columbarium, a ceramic cooking 
pot from the 1st century C.E. that held 15 
large gold coins. “It’s very special to !nd 
a hoard like this, and it’s very exciting,” 
related the director of the excavations at 
the site, Dr. Oded Lipschits, of TAU. “We 
discovered the hoard with a metal detector, 
and then we went down into the niche and 
found this small cooking pot inside it.”  
What was a pot holding coins doing at 
the bottom of a cave used for raising 
pigeons? According to Lipschits, the pot 
was covered up in a way that indicates 
that it had been concealed in a hurry. “We 
know that coins like these were brought 
to the Temple,” he says. “Possibly after 
the Temple was destroyed there was no 
place to bring the coins, and since the 

columbarium was no longer in use, they 
buried the coins here. This arouses sad 
thoughts as we approach Tisha B’Av,” he 
added, referring to the Hebrew date (the 
ninth of Av) that traditionally marks the 
destruction of both the First and Second 
Temples.  
The hoard from the Second Temple period 
(535 B.C.E-70 C.E.) is just one of the 
many !nds that have been uncovered 
during the fourth season of excavations 
at Ramat Rahel, a dig that is under the 
joint aegis of Tel Aviv University and 
Germany’s Heidelberg University. During 
a week and half of digging, another, larger 
hoard, from the Byzantine period - from 
the 4th or 5th century C.E. - was also 
discovered. This latter !nd consisted of 
380 coins, with an additional 70 coins 
found scattered nearby. 

 Ha’aretz got it wrong in that these were silver 
shekels (not gold) of course. The breaking story was 
on the radio since this was quite a signi!cant !nd. 
- treasure!! Just one of these shekels is worth at least 
$2,000 on the antiquities market from my experience 
visiting a dealer in Jerusalem. 
                                                       Rick Berendt

Above left: Karl Berendt is working at the Byzantine wall. He was digging in the very soil layers which were contemporary 
with the time of Jesus Christ. It was within sight of the places of both His birth and death, 

and quite possibly a place He may have walked.  
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60TH WEDDING ANNIVERSARY CELEBRATION 
  During August a special 60th wedding anniversary was celebrated for church elder Joseph and Mary Moulton. Married 
on the 26th of August 1948 -- 2008 represented 60 years of marriage and family. A large family and friends afternoon was 
held on their farm property while a special cake was part of Church afternoon tea.  

 Top left shows a much younger Joe and Mary Moul-
ton on their wedding day - 60 years ago. 

  
   Special music at Church was presented by daugh-
ter Julie Morasse, son Richard Moulton, and grand-
daughter Josie Morasse. They sang the hymn
titled, “Our Thanks, O God, for Parents. 
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OTTAWA FAMILY CHRISTIAN CLUB

Table Topics, three speakers and slide presentations were enjoyed. Below features the speakers and their topics. 

  At top left Julie Morasse led the Table Topics session for the Family Club. Isabelle Nicol presented one of her popular 
slide presentations on insects and plant pollination.  Besides the beautiful Monarch butter"y, there were also some not 
so nice critters as the far right top shows.  

  Heather Foster from Napanee, at left above, presented a power point presentation on the diseases now intruding into 
the beehive colonies of North America and some of the causes for them.  

  
Lynn Marshall presented insight into God’s unique cre-
ation of the animal kingdom, often called the ‘Monarch 
of all animals,’ the noble horse. 
  She explained God’s creative art in making the horse’s 
mouth to have a gap in its teeth exactly where a bit !ts; 
a wither (a ridge between the shoulder blades) to hold 
a  saddle in place; and a patch of sensitive nerve end-
ings exactly where a rider’s lower leg rests for giving 
instructions to the horse. 
  Then to top it all, is what is termed the ‘mind of the 
horse’ to be in tune with its human rider. And, if 
properly trained and looked after, an attitude so willing 
to please its rider.  
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    A Leadership Workshop was held the 
morning of Sunday, August 31. In the 
afternoon a picnic was enjoyed by 28 
people in the beautiful, peaceful cabin and 
lake environment owned by Joe and Mary 
Moulton.  
  The morning began with an address by 
Ottawa Pastor, Graemme Marshall, to 
Church helpers involved in the leadership 
program. He explained the different hats 
that are worn by pastors and helpers in 
the Church. He mentioned that some hats 
you wear happily in service to the church, 
and some hats not-so-happily. He gave an 
example of the many extra hats a pastor 
can wear, apart from speci!cally looking 
after the Churches assigned to him. Extra 
hats can involve being Editor of United 
News-Canada, a reviewer of the Good 
News and booklets, answering people’s 
personal Internet questions, involvement 
in Leadership Workshops, serving on the 
Canadian Council, to summer camps and 
Festival preparation. Before all this extra 
activity comes personal prayer, Bible study, 
health, marriage, family, and recreation. 
There is a need to balance hats wisely so 
that you remain balanced in all you do and 
do not allow yourself to burn out. 
  By contrast, many members enjoy 
services and only have to look after their 
personal needs in life, such as prayer, 
Bible study, family, health and !nances. 
Church helpers, however, have all of the 
above personal needs, along with much 
added to their service. This may include 
speaking preparation, hall bookings, hall 
opening and closing, set up and clean up, 
song leading, opening and closing prayers, 

sound system and music. And some of this 
needed service can be every week, week 
after week, without alternate relief. And 
wives of helpers are similarly committed 
in helping their husbands ful!ll all of these 
functions.   
 The next topic covered asked the
question:
“In preparing a sermonette or sermon, the 

best inspiration comes from where?” 
The ANSWER: 
 The best inspiration and ideas come on
our knees before God and His Living
Word: “For the word of God is
living, and active, and sharper than any two
edged sword, and piercing even to the
dividing of soul and spirit, of both
joints and marrow, and quick to
discern the thoughts and intents of
the heart” (American Standard Version).
Or, as The Message paraphrases: “God
means what He says. What He says goes. 
His powerful Word is sharp as a surgeon’s
scalpel, cutting through everything,
whether doubt or defense, laying us open
to listen and obey.” 
  God’s Word was explained as a Living
powerful source of inspiration and that the
best inspiration and ideas come from being
on our knees.
  So ask God to bring helpful ideas.
 Human resources are helpful, but you
cannot rise higher than that human
source. Godly inspiration comes from
being on our knees before God and His
Living Book. 
  After this, several points were considered 
from Mr. Herbert Armstrong’s 1969 
Ambassador College homiletics class. Mr. 

Armstrong presented 16 points. Here are 
three of them:
6. Ask yourself-how many words will 
my audience listen to? Is my message 
organized? (Is it short and meaningful?)
7. In choosing material ask: What does the 
Church need? Not what do I want to give. 
16. Remember-you cannot accomplish it 
through your mind, body or strength unless 
God is with you.
  To conclude the morning seminar, Mr. 
Marshall said–“To all those who are serving 
so well with your many hats – keep up the 
good work.” 
  After the morning leadership seminar, !ve 
of the adults went on a 5 km run, with Achille 
Vitale doing it in 30 minutes and Michelle 
Moulton coming in second. While these 
jogged the side roads Richard Moulton was 
picking fresh corn to be boiled over an open 
!replace. Oh, what taste, freshly picked 
and cooked. The corn was served along 
with other delicious foods and delectable 
desserts. The runners were glad the jogging 
was done before lunch# Afterwards many 
enjoyed a wagon ride pulled by two “gentle 
giant” Percherons weighing approx. 2400 
lbs each. A number of the children enjoyed 
catching and releasing !sh from the lake, 
while others swam in the lake. A blue skied, 
sunny day was a perfect setting. 
                                                                    
                                Lynn Marshall

OTTAWA LEADERSHIP SEMINAR AND PICNIC

  The morning leadership seminar was held in the Moulton Lakes cabin with a luncheon and corn roast afterwards for 
the Church picnic day. Some of the children enjoyed !shing in the lake and show off their prize capture. A 5 km run and 
wagon ride are pictured across the page. 
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                                                                                SASKATOON ENJOYS BARBECUES

  Saskatoon brethren enjoyed two barbecues over the summer. On the Sabbath of July 12, Randy and Rhonda Samson invited everyone 
over to their home for a delicious supper and fellowship. Then on August 16 everyone again gathered together, this time in the 
backyard of John and Irene Holowach’s home. Those barbecued T-bone steaks were very tasty and enjoyed by all. As the evening of 
fellowship came to a close, there was a beautiful sunset as the Sabbath was ending.                      Darlene Buck

  After the morning Leadership seminar, four runners and a dog went off on a 5 km run. Coming in second was Michelle 
Moulton, with Conrado Garcia of Montreal third. First home was Achille Vitale of Montreal, who took the !nishing pic-
tures. Below Bill DeJong waits to board the Percheron-drawn covered wagon on a hot summer’s day. Then the loaded 
wagon ride as they depart on a scenic journey down the country lanes.   

  Above Saskatoon members 
enjoy their outdoor

barbecue. 

Pictured above from left are 
Rhonda Samson and Irene Holowach. 

At left is Randy Samson with John 
Holowach.   
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     Reflections
  Although I have reached the age when 
memory is not as good as it used to be, I am 
often struck by the fact that I can still recall 
many incidents in my life quite vividly, 
although at the time they didn’t seem so 
dramatic. 
  One of these was a Spokesman Club 
meeting in England, sometime in the early 
seventies, when a young fellow called 
Andrew Burns was giving an icebreaker. 
I didn’t know him that well, but he had 
always seemed a rather quiet and reserved 
guy, so perhaps it was the emotion with 
which he concluded his speech that made 
it so memorable. 
  His father, who was not a church member, 
had recently died, and he spoke of his 
fervent desire to be there when his father 
would be resurrected in that future time we 
refer to as the “great white throne judgment” 
(Revelation 20:11-12). He knew very well 
that for him, the resurrection or change 
would either be at the Second Coming 
of Jesus Christ – or that he would be in a 
resurrection of a quite different kind, and 
this concerned him greatly. I don’t recall 
the exact words of his conclusion, but they 
were something like: 
  “If I don’t make it, I won’t be there to meet 
my father, AND I HAVE TO BE THERE - 
I JUST HAVE TO BE !”                  
  
  Some of us have been blessed to have 
many family members called into the 
Church of God. Perhaps you are one of 
these. For others, like myself, our calling 
was a journey we had to make alone, 
leaving our families behind. In my home 
town with a population of close to a couple 
of hundred thousand, back in the sixties, 
I knew of barely half a dozen who were 
called, though we have no way of knowing 
for sure of all those whom God might 
choose to work with, as even Elijah had to 
be reminded (1 Kings 19:18). 
  Amazingly, some who have received this 
calling have actually expressed the wish 
that it had never happened, that they could 
have been called later, when overcoming 
would supposedly be “easier.” In fact, we 
have been given the supreme privilege of 
not only being there at the Second Coming, 

to be a part of that stupendous event, but 
to live through the entire restoration of 
Planet Earth during the thousand years of 
the Millennium. In spiritual terms, it’s the 
equivalent of winning the lottery# 
  Right now, of course, we have the great 
responsibility of accepting the judgment 
of God over our lives (1 Peter 4:17), rather 
than waiting for the time of the general 
resurrection. But as we come to understand 
at school and university, the tests and 
examinations are not intended to fail us or 
show up our ignorance, but to allow us to 
present our knowledge – to prove we are 
worthy of a passing grade. God constantly 
puts us through those carefully graduated 
tests and trials we call “life,” but only 
according to our strength, and after allowing 
us the necessary advance preparation, 
  “No test or temptation that comes 
your way is beyond the course of what 
others have had to face. All you need 
to remember is that God will never let 
you down; he’ll never let you be pushed 
past your limit; he’ll always be there to 
help you come through it” 
(1 Corinthians 10:13, The Message). 
  Every single trial is given to us with the 
express purpose of letting us demonstrate 
that we are indeed worthy of inheriting 
eternity.        
  I am grateful to Andy Burns for sharing 
his private thoughts with us that evening. 
For to be able to watch our former family 
members and friends rise in a physical 
resurrection into what will then be a 
paradise on earth, after a wait of a thousand 
years, will surely be an experience beyond 
all human imagining. 

  My own father lost his right hand in the 
First World War as a young man of twenty, 
and spent the rest of his long life struggling 
with this disability. Who wouldn’t want to 
see the look of wonder on his face as he 
looks down again at two strong, healthy 
hands!
  
  Even if you have many family members 
in the Church, there will surely be some, 
as well as many of your childhood friends, 
fellow students, or co-workers, whose !rst 

opportunity for salvation will not come 
“until the thousand years were !nished.” 
Many of these will be astonished to learn 
that someone they once played in the 
backyard with, or studied at university 
with, or chatted at the of!ce with, or lived 
next door to, was once part of that “little 
"ock” of true Christians back in those now 
distant, long-ago days of the twentieth and 
twenty-!rst centuries. 
  
  But what if they have to be told that, sadly, 
there can be no happy reunion, because that 
friend, family member, fellow student, co-
worker, or neighbour, once a privileged 
member of the !rstfruits, chose to turn 
aside from the road to eternal life where 
God the Father had placed his feet. 

  For our physical family, for our church 
family, for all those in this present, evil 
world who have come to know us -- 

        WE HAVE TO BE THERE#        
                                                         
                                 
                                                              
                      Kevin Ford
                        Toronto


